
 

 

 

 

 

  

 

 

TOWN OF NEWMARKET, NEW HAMPSHIRE 

TOWN COUNCIL NON-PUBLIC MEETING 

September 7, 2016        6:00 PM 

NON-PUBLIC – PURSUANT TO RSA 91-A:3 II - Personnel 

 

 

PRESENT:  Council Chairman Gary Levy, Council Vice Chairman Phil Nazzaro, Councilor Dale Pike, 

Councilor Amy Thompson, Councilor Toni Weinstein, Councilor Kyle Bowden, Councilor Amy Burns 

 

ALSO PRESENT:  Town Administrator Steve Fournier 

 

AGENDA 

 

Chairman Gary Levy called the meeting to order at 6:04 pm. 

 

Councilor Bowden made a motion to move into Non-Public Session, which was seconded by Councilor 

Thompson. 

 

Town Administrator Fournier polled the Council and the motion to move into Non-Public Session was 

approved by a vote of 6-0. 

 

NON-PUBLIC PURSUANT TO RSA 91-A:3 II - Personnel 

 

TOWN ADMINISTRATOR GOALS 

 

Town Administrator Steve Fournier stated that in accordance with his contract with the Town, the Town 

Council determined three (3) goals for him to achieve in an 18-month period, for which he was entitled to 

earn up to $7,500 in incentive pay. He then presented a report on the outcomes of his goals.  

 

Town Administrator Fournier began with his first goal to Commission a Study of Town Operations and 

Structure resulting in three (3) or more actionable recommendations for more effective or efficient Town 

operations, including long and short-term impact and viability of Police Dispatch. He stated that on March 

5, 2015 he issued a request for proposal to commission a Management, Organizational Structure and 

Efficiency Study for All Town Departments, and after review of proposals, selected Municipal Resources 

Inc. (MRI) to conduct the study. As the Town Council did not agree with this recommendation, the RFP 
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was reissued in September 2015. After sub-committee review of 7 submitted proposals, MRI was again 

recommended to conduct the study. Town Administrator Fournier said that on January 20, 2016, 

Resolution 2015-2016-31 was approved by the Town Council authorizing him to enter into a contract with 

MRI, and the final draft of their report was delivered to the Town Council on August 11, 2016. He added 

that recommendations for Police Dispatch were included as part of the report. 

 

Town Administrator Fournier stated that his second goal was to present a Comprehensive Road 

Maintenance Plan which would include a prioritization of roads needing to be addressed at a cost of 

approximately $250,000-$300,000 per year, specifying the type of work needing to be done based on the 

condition of the roads assessed. He stated that in 2015 he had initially proposed hiring a private firm to 

survey all Town roads, but it was determined to be too costly. He said he then contacted the UNH T2 

Program to conduct the study, and applied to the Strafford Regional Planning Commission (SRPC) for a 

grant to administer the project. He said though Newmarket did not receive the grant, all agreed that SRPC 

would inventory and note the condition of all Town roads at a cost of $3,500, and UNH T2 would then 

input the data into their Road System Management Software (RSMS). He said UNH finished the software 

testing in late April 2016 and uploaded Newmarket’s data in June 2016. He stated that a meeting was held 

in July to finalize the actual repair schedule, and a final report was given to the Town Council in August 

2016. He said the report outlines 6 years of road improvements to coincide with the CIP, and takes into 

consideration the annual funding of $300,000 requested into the Town Council. 

 

Town Administrator Fournier next addressed his third goal to Review Departmental Efficiencies with 

department heads and then implement a plan to do so, including possible regionalization opportunities. 

He said that he made finding efficiencies part of the annual review for all department heads, and they had 

been working to find them. He said he as far as regionalization opportunities, he had spoken with Durham, 

Exeter and Stratham to begin studying ways to find efficiencies and share services, and the communities 

were continuing to look for an individual to complete the project. He stated that the Fire Chief had also 

talked to neighboring communities encouraging them to include Newmarket on their list of vendors for 

ambulance service in the future. He said they also had preliminary discussions with neighboring 

communities to provide sewer services, but needed to first conduct capacity studies. He stated that with 

regard to dispatch service, they were unable to join the County Dispatch and were working with other 

communities to take action against the County to either provide the service or stop charging for it. 

 

Town Administrator Fournier stated that he was working with the new School Superintendent to find 

efficiencies and they were proposing to hire a Joint Finance Director to supervise both the Town and 

School Finance Departments and report to the School. He said the position had been advertised and 

interviews were scheduled to begin next week. He said that in addition, they would be looking to hire a 

Joint Facilities Director to oversee the buildings and grounds of both entities. He said the position would 

be advertised late fall/early winter and the Facilities Director would report to the Town. He said they were 

also looking at the IT Department to share services and save money while improving operations. 

 

Questions:  Councilor Thompson asked why the Facilities Director would report to the School and the 

Finance Director report to the Town. Town Administrator Fournier said as far as the Finance Director, the 

School had the bulk of the work. He said any agreement would be for a one-year period to make sure the 

Town received the municipal services they needed. Councilor Weinstein said that it also related to the 
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amount of the School’s finance budget, and said it had been the consensus of the Joint Town/School Sub-

Committee that it made more sense for the Facilities Director to report to the Town. She emphasized that 

there needed to be give and take between the two entities.  

 

Town Administrator Fournier left the Council Chamber at 6:25 pm. 

 

COUNCIL DISCUSSION OF GOALS 

 

Chairman Levy opened the discussion to comments, and reminded the Council that they had decided to 

give only partial compensation if necessary.  

 

The Councilors discussed the first goal to Commission a Study of Town Operations and Structure, and a 

comment was made that they did have the report and a document of recommendations in hand as the 

language requested. Another Councilor felt that the wheels had been set in motion but the goals had not 

yet been achieved, and that the Town Administrator was to have three actionable recommendations. It 

was stated that the study was commissioned and done, but no updates were provided to the Council. 

Though the first goal was addressed, they could require actionable results before setting the dollar 

amount for that goal. It was also agreed that there was overlap between the first and third goals. 

 

It was suggested that the report could have specifically addressed the most germane items in the MRI 

study. A comment was made that this year had been more promising, as formerly there had been no 

progress with regionalization, and that there were actionable items in the report. It was stated that there 

was quite a bit underway and a lot had been accomplished in making the Town more efficient. It was 

suggested that they could consider giving 80% of the compensation and then make sure the decisions 

were made and they moved forward. It was also recommended that next year they make sure the goals 

were fulfilled. It was further pointed out that all they had was a piece of paper. A councilor asked if the 

Attorney had reviewed the wording of the goals. 

 

The Council moved on to the second goal of a Comprehensive Road Maintenance Plan. It was pointed out 

that though the road study had been completed, and the report presented to the Council, the goal had 

not been met as no roads had been paved. 

 

The Council moved on to the third goal of finding Departmental Efficiencies and implementing a plan to 

do so. It was felt that the Town Administrator could have elaborated and made this much more effective. 

A comment was made that there was nothing there, and no information or rational data was included. A 

question was asked as to whether weekly departmental meetings were being held and the Town 

Administrator had gotten more involved in a one-on-one basis with his department heads. A comment 

was made that things were happening, and full compensation could eventually be given upon completion 

of the goals.  

 

A recommendation was made that no compensation should be given for this goal, with an approximate 

total of $5,500 for the first and second goals. Several Councilors felt the amount should be higher, and 

other Councilors agreed with the amount. A poll of the Council was taken and it was agreed that a total 

of $5,750 was a fair compensation for the achievements of the Town Administrator toward his goals. 
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The Council felt that the next step would be implementation. A comment was made that the next goals 

were important and that the Council could do a better job. Also, that the language should be crystal clear 

to avoid misinterpretation. 

 

Town Administrator Fournier returned to the Council Chamber at 6:56 pm. 

 

Chairman Levy told Town Administrator Fournier that the Council had decided that $5,750 was a fair 

compensation and that the rationale would be discussed at the next meeting. 

 

Vice Chair Nazzaro made a motion to move out of Non-Public Session which was seconded by Councilor 

Thompson. 

 

Town Administrator Fournier polled the Council and the motion to move out of Non-Public Session was 

approved by a vote of 7-0. 

 

Chairman Levy closed the Non-Public Session at 6:57 pm. 

 

Respectfully submitted, 

 

Patricia Denmark, Recording Secretary 

 


